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 The Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees met in regular session at the Bainbridge 
Town Hall on October 22, 2018.  Those present were Trustees Mr. Jeffrey Markley and Mrs. 
Kristina O’Brien, and Fiscal Officer Mrs. Janice S. Sugarman.  Mrs. Benza was absent.  Mr. 
Markley presided and called the meeting to order at 6:01 P.M.    
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to go into executive session for the Employment and 
Compensation of Public Employees per Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22(G)(1) and 
Economic Development per Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22(G)(8). 
             
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion.  Vote followed:  Mr. Markley, aye; Mrs. O’Brien, 
aye.  Motion carried. 
 
 The trustees recessed their regular meeting at 6:18 P.M. in order to go into executive 
session.  
 

Mr. Jim Stanek was invited into the executive session at 6:48 P.M. and left at 7:08 
P.M. 
 
 The trustees returned from executive session, after considering the employment and 
compensation of public employees and economic development, reconvened their meeting at 
7:09 P.M.   
 
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA 
 

1. Invoice Approval – Squire, Patton, Boggs – AIF Filing $3,150.00 (General) 
2. PO Request – Love Insurance – VFIS - $6,230.00 (Fire) 
3. Service Department – Request to Hire Service Worker 
4. Change Clemans-Nelson Invoice to $3,521.56 
5. Remove Police New Business - #4 & 5 
6. Table Invoice Approval #4 and Service Item #4 because of a conflict of interest 

for Mrs. O’Brien 
 
MINUTES 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien moved to approve the minutes of the trustees’ October 8, 2018 regular 
meeting as submitted. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion. Vote:  Mr. Markley, aye; Mrs. O’Brien, aye.  
Motion carried. 
 
PRESENTATIONS BY GUEST:  Joyce Hannum, American Legion 
 
 Ms. Hannum informed the trustees that she was looking into starting an American 
Legion post in Bainbridge.  She is planning to hold an introductory meeting and will be 
asking the trustees for a fee waiver.  She served 23 years in the army and also ran the 
largest American Legion post in Portage County.  She reported that there are 866,000 
veterans in Ohio which is 7.5% of the population.  The presentation is attached to and 
becomes a permanent part of these minutes.   
 
DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS 
 
ZONING DEPARTMENT 
 
 Mrs. Karen Endres presented the zoning department report for the month of 
September 2018.  Mrs. Endres reported two new home permits and $5,400.00 in receipts. 
There will be a public hearing at the next BOT meeting for the Zoning Amendment at 8:00 
P.M. now that that amendment has been completed.  The complete zoning report is 
attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
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FIRE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Chief Lou Ann Metz presented the fire department report for the month of September 
2018.  She reported that the department had a slower than usual September. She thanked 
the Home Depot for including the fire department in their Safety Day.  She reminded the 
residents to change their clocks, as well as the batteries in their smoke and carbon 
monoxide detectors.  She reported that she will be attending the Ohio HazMat conference 
soon. So far, six residents have ordered the residential lock boxes.  She also reported that 
Lieutenant Brian Harting has returned from the hurricane zones where he was assisting in 
rescues. Mr. Markley asked how often the department does fire safety inspections at 
businesses.  Chief Metz replied that they try to visit once a year, but a business can always 
call and request an inspection.  Mrs. Sugarman asked when the truck would be delivered 
that was ordered at the end of 2017.  Chief Metz responded that it could be early next year if 
not before the end of the year.  Mr. Markley asked about dropping off unused prescription 
drugs.  Chief Metz suggested that the residents call the Sheriff’s Office since the township 
does not accept drugs for disposal.  The complete fire report is attached to and becomes a 
permanent part of these minutes. 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Chief Jon Bokovitz presented the police department report for the month of 
September 2018.  The Citizen’s Academy has 27 attendees and is now finished for the year.  
He also reported a slow September.  The midnight shift…10 P.M. to 6:00 A.M….has been 
very busy.  They had 4 OVI arrests and numerous suspicious vehicle/person reports.  Shop 
with a Cop is on December 1st this year, and the DARE graduation is December 14th.The 
complete police report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
 None. 
 
FIRE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Service Agreement for New Life-Paks 
 

 The trustees discussed how the service agreements work for the new Life-Pak 

systems.  They will approve the monies in the PO requests later in the meeting. 

 

Items to be Declared Obsolete 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to declare the fire safety trailer obsolete and no longer 
needed by the township pursuant to ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the fire chief. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Approval to sell on Govdeals.com  
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to allow the listing of the obsolete fire safety trailer on 
Govdeals.com for sale in accordance with ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the fire 
chief. 
  
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 

Items to be Declared Obsolete 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to declare two AED’s obsolete and no longer needed by 
the township pursuant to ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the fire chief. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
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Approval to sell on Govdeals.com  
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to allow the listing of the obsolete AED’s on 
Govdeals.com for sale in accordance with ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the fire 
chief, and with the understanding that the manufacturer no longer supports the equipment. 
  
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
*Mrs. Sugarman wanted it noted that she had concerns about reselling life-saving equipment 
after the manufacturer no longer supports the equipment. 
 

POLICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Grade Change Request - Dent 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the pay grade change for Patrolman Allen 
Dent from Patrolman Grade B to Patrolman Grade A at an annual salary of $71,171.17 
beginning November 24, 2018 per the recommendation of the police chief. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Grade Change Request - Gregorin 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the pay grade change for Patrolman Ryan 
Gregorin from Patrolman Grade D to Patrolman Grade C at an annual salary of $61,784.16 
beginning November 24, 2018 per the recommendation of the police chief. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Grade Change Request - Lawrence 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the pay grade change for Patrolman Matt 
Lawrence from Probationary Grade D Patrolman to Patrolman Grade D at an annual salary 
rate of $58,166.71 beginning November 24, 2018 per the recommendation of the police 
chief. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT – OLD BUSINESS 
 
Nuisance Resolutions 
 
 These resolutions will be moved to the next meeting to be discussed by all three 
trustees.   
  
Request for Rental Fee Waiver – Canyon Woods HOA 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the rental fee waiver request from Canyon 
Woods HOA for the Burns-Lindow Building on November 5, 2018 in the amount of $30.00 
per the recommendation of the service director.   
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Holiday Lighting Ceremony 
 
 Mr. Henri Preuss announced that the Men’s Civic Club, along with the township’s 
Service Department, will be holding a tree lighting ceremony on Saturday, November 24, 
2018 at 7:00 P.M.  There will be hot chocolate and cookies served in the Fire Department 
meeting room.  The Civic Club pays for 50% of the holiday lights in the township.  The 
trustees were in general agreement to accept the lighting ceremony. 
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Contract Extension for MAT Services 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to extend the contract for cleaning services with MAT 
Services for the years 2019 and 2020 at the 2018 rates per the recommendation of the 
service director.   
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Request for Rental Fee Waiver – Pilgrim Lakes Colony, Inc. 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the rental fee waiver request from Pilgrim 
Lakes Colony, Inc. for the Bainbridge Town Hall on November 4, 2018 in the amount of 
$105.00 per the recommendation of the service director.  A building attendant fee of $45.00 
will be paid. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
TOWN HALL – OLD BUSINESS 
 
Exclusive Use Policy Revision 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the revisions to the exclusive use policy as 
written and submitted on October 22, 2018.  A copy of the policy will be attached to and 
becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
TOWN HALL – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Liquor License Hearing Request 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to authorize the fiscal officer to complete the appropriate 
paperwork involved with not requesting a hearing for a liquor license for Ruby Tuesday, 
based on the recommendation of the police chief. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
TOWN HALL – PENDING BUSINESS 
 
208 Plan Request 
 
 Mrs. Endres and Mr. Dave Dietrich of the Planning Commission gave their opinions 
in writing.  They would like to incorporate language that preserves our existing zoning.  Mr. 
Markley will update the applicants. 
 
ZONING DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Service Term for Zoning Commission/BZA Alternates 
 
 The trustees were in general agreement to appoint alternates to the BZA and Zoning 
Commission for two-year terms.  The first appointees will be appointed at the Organizational 
meeting on January7, 2019. 
 
BZA Reappointment 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to reappoint Mr. Joe Gutoskey to the Board of Zoning 
Appeals for the 5-year term beginning on January 1, 2019 and ending on December 31, 
2023. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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Resignation of Zoning Committee Alternate 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to accept the resignation of Mr. Jason D. Maglietta from 
the Board of Zoning Appeals as an alternate effective immediately. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
FISCAL OFFICE - NEW BUSINESS 
 
PURCHASE ORDER APPROVALS 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the purchase order list (Items (1-11) below as 
submitted by the Fiscal Officer.   
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Purchase Order Request List 

1. Best Funeral Home – Indigent Burial - $1,295.00 (General) 
2. Ullman Oil Co. – Fuel - $12,000.00 (Police) 
3. Highway Garage – Repairs - $5,000.00 (Police) 
4. Illuminating Company – Street Lighting - $12,800.00 (General) 
5. Ullman Oil Co. – Fuel - $20,000.00 (Roads) 
6. Physio-Control – Two Life-Pak 1000 AED’s - $4,236.60 (Fire) 
7. Physio-Control – Service Plan for All Life-Paks - $11,442.60 (Fire) 
8. Ullman Oil Co. – Fuel - $6,600.00 (Fire, EMS) 
9. PEB Enterprises LLC – Training Door - $8,300.00 (Fire) 
10. Horton Emergency Vehicles – Ambulance - $257,354.00 (EMS) 
11. J&L Door Services – Overhead Door/Remote - $2,950.00 (Police) 

 
INVOICE APPROVALS 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the invoice list (Items 1 - 3) below as 
submitted by the Fiscal Officer.    
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Invoices 

1. Clemans – Nelson – Professional Services - $3,521.56 (Roads, Fire, General) 
2. Ronyak Paving – Pay App #2 – RC-893-18 Nighthawk Drive - $105,264.30 (Roads) 
3. Geauga County Engineer – Crack Sealing - $29,393.53 (Roads) 

 
BLANKET CERTIFICATE RENEWALS 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the blanket certificates (Items 1-2) listed 
below as submitted by the Fiscal Officer.    
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously.  
Blanket Certificates 

1. Parks – Training Services - $1,000.00 
2. Fire – Small Tools & Minor Equipment - $2,000.00 

 
Checks Dated October 9, 2018 through October 22, 2018 
 
 The trustees examined and signed checks and invoices dated October 9, 2018 
through October 22, 2018of warrants #30795 through #30900 in the amount of $180,708.42. 
 
 NOTE:  A register of said checks is attached to and becomes a permanent part of 
these minutes. 
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CORRESPONDENCE 
 

1. Student Letter:  Request for surveillance at the Lake in the Woods Rec Center 
 
PUBLIC INTERACTION 
 
 None. 
 
LATE ADDITIONS 
  

1. Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the invoice listed below per the 
recommendation of the fiscal officer. 

 
Invoice Approval – Squire, Patton, Boggs – AIF Filing $3,150.00 (General) 
 

 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 

2. Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the PO Request listed below per the 
recommendation of the fiscal officer. 

 
PO Request – Love Insurance – VFIS - $6,230.00 (Fire) 
 

 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 

3. Mr. Markley made a motion to allow the fiscal officer to advertise to hire a service 
worker per the recommendation of the service director 

 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
 
 Since there was no further business to come before this regular meeting of the 
Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees, the meeting was adjourned at 8:28 P.M. 
                                           
          Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
                                                                                      Janice S. Sugarman, 
                                                                                      Fiscal Officer, Bainbridge Township 
 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
Minutes Read:  __________________ 
 
Minutes Approved:  _______________ 
































